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DRAFT 
 
1. Greeting and Introductions 
          
 The July 23 Technical Management Team conference call was chaired by Rudd Turner of 
the Corps and facilitated by Donna Silverberg.  The following is a distillation, not a verbatim 
transcript, of items discussed at the meeting and actions taken. Anyone with questions or 
comments about these minutes should call Rudd Turner at 503/808-3935. 
 
2. Ice Harbor Spill Update.  
 
 Turner said that, at last week’s TMT meeting, it was agreed to implement a 12-hour-on, 
12-hour-off post-test spill regime at Ice Harbor. A TMT subgroup convened after that meeting 
set the hours of the spill operation at 8 p.m. to 8 a.m., with no spill from 8 a.m. to 8 p.m. At the 
TMT meeting, said Turner, the Corps expressed concern about Ice Harbor stilling basin erosion 
due to bulk spill, and said it may be necessary to have a no-spill period of 12 hours or more this 
week to conduct a survey of the sites of concern. There was a 14-hour no-spill period yesterday 
and again today to allow the contractor to conduct those surveys, he said, from 6 a.m. to 8 p.m. 
Once spill begins tonight, the schedule will return to normal. The contractor’s report, which will 
tell the Corps whether it is OK to continue bulk spill this summer, will be available by August 1; 
until we receive his report, the Corps will continue to provide bulk spill of 11 Kcfs-18 Kcfs per 
spill bay during the evening hours, Turner said.  
 
 Turner added that no information is available yet from the PIT-tag survival and injury test 
at Ice Harbor; the earliest that information is going to be available is the end of this week. The 
Corps will distribute that information to the TMT as soon as it becomes available, Turner said. 
We’ll convene a special meeting if the information warrants, he said.  
 
 Wills noted that six fishery management agencies have drafted a letter in response to the 
decision to discontinue spill during daytime hours at Ice Harbor for the rest of the season. The 
analysis in the letter is the opinion of the six fish agencies as to why that should not happen, said 
Wills. The bottom line is that we don’t support the decision by the subcommittee to discontinue 
bulk spill during the day, said Boyce; we feel that decision needs to be brought back to this table 
once the information from the PIT-tag test becomes available. Turner noted that it was a TMT, 
not a subgroup, decision to alternate zero spill and bulk spill during daytime and nighttime hours; 
Boyce replied that, in the opinion of the salmon managers, that was a premature decision. Wills 
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noted that the Fish and Wildlife Service’s position, expressed at that TMT meeting, was that 
daytime spill should continue. Paul Wagner said NOAA Fisheries will be providing a response to 
the letter. 
 
3. Libby and Hungry Horse Operations Update.  
 
 Turner said Libby elevation, as of midnight last night, was 2457.1 feet, two feet from 
full; the project is releasing 18 Kcfs and drafting 0.3 feet per day. Inflows are about 12 Kcfs. We 
increased flow from Libby from 14 Kcfs to 18 Kcfs at 10 p.m. Sunday night, Turner said; at this 
point, we plan to continue that rate of discharge through August 25. Ted Day of Reclamation 
said Hungry Horse, as of midnight last night, was at elevation 3553.2 feet, releasing 5 Kcfs, 
drafting 0.3 feet per day, with inflows of 1.2 Kcfs. We are on a path to draft both Libby and 
Hungry Horse 20 feet by August 31, said Turner.  
 
 In response to a question from Boyce, Scott Bettin reiterated that the Canadian operators 
are not interested in doing a Libby/Arrow swap in 2003, due to low flows in the Canadian 
portion of the system. Arrow is currently four feet from full, and will be drafting heavily across 
the month of August, said Cindy Henriksen – that’s why they’re not interested in swapping. 
Also, at Duncan, the high flows last year caused environmental (flooding, bull trout habitat) 
problems, so they are unwilling to repeat last year’s Libby/Duncan swap, Henriksen said.  
 
 At last week’s TMT meeting, Montana indicated that it would be elevating the 
implementation of SOR MT-1, covering the 2003 Libby/Hungry Horse operation, to the 
Implementation Team; that meeting has been set for tomorrow (July 24) at 1 p.m., Turner said.  
 
4. Dworshak Operations.  
 
 At last week’s TMT meeting, we agreed to continue to release 14 Kcfs from Dworshak 
until today, Turner said. We have been doing so, with the exception of a couple of brief 
reductions to adjust the selector gates to maintain the target release temperature of 45 degrees. 
Dworshak is now at elevation 1579.7 feet, 20 feet from full, with inflows of less than 2 Kcfs and 
discharge of 13.2 Kcfs – we’re starting to bump up against the 110% TDG cap. The project is 
drafting 1.3 feet per day, Turner said.  
 
 The question for today’s meeting is, do we want to reduce Dworshak outflow? Wagner 
said. The current release volume and temperature is doing a pretty good job of moderating 
temperatures in the Lower Granite tailrace, which are running 65-66 degrees despite the fact that 
air temperatures in the Lewiston area are in excess of 100 degrees. The forecast starting 
tomorrow is for moderating temperatures, with air temperatures in the low 90s through the 
weekend, said Kyle Martin. NOAA Fisheries’ proposal is to reduce Dworshak discharge to 12 
Kcfs starting at 6 p.m. Thursday, then watch Lower Granite forebay temperatures closely to see 
what will happen, said Wagner; we will discuss the data at FPAC on Tuesday, and again at TMT 
on July 30.  
 
 Turner distributed a pair of Corps modeling runs showing the flow and elevation impacts 
of the Idaho/Nez Perce and Oregon/USFWS SORs; he spent a few minutes going through the 
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contents of these analyses. We need to know what elevation we want Dworshak to be on August 
31, said Turner, because we’re nearing the next decision point at which we will need to step 
down Dworshak outflow if we’re going to implement the Idaho/Nez Perce SOR. Wagner noted 
that air temperatures are expected to peak during the next two weeks, after which they should 
begin to move downward; to NOAA Fisheries, it makes sense to frontload the cold water into 
this period, but review the operation on a weekly basis, as is being done today. Martin said 
CRITFC agrees with this assessment. 
 
 Boyce said that, in Oregon’s opinion, it doesn’t make sense to reduce Dworshak outflow 
at this time. Adult passage has dropped off like a rock, and biologically, it doesn’t make sense to 
drop flows at this time, he said. If this is part of the overall Idaho/Nez Perce/NOAA Fisheries 
strategy, that’s fine, he said, but let’s flesh out the long-term strategy, rather than adjusting on the 
fly at the TMT’s weekly meetings. Turner said that, in his opinion, the decision has not yet been 
made as to whether Dworshak should end August at elevation 1535 or elevation 1520. 
 
 Silverberg asked the TMT members to state their position on this issue. Wagner said that, 
because of the early subyearling chinook run timing this year, NOAA Fisheries would prefer to 
save some water for use in September, with the objective of maintaining tolerable temperatures 
in the Lower Granite tailrace across the entire migration season, which includes the first two 
weeks in September. Given the very high SARs of the fish that outmigrate late in the season, said 
Wagner, we feel the biological benefits of this strategy are real. Martin added that September 
releases from Dworshak will also benefit adult passage during that period. 
 
 Oregon and the Fish and Wildlife Service would prefer to draft Dworshak to elevation 
1520 by August 31, said Boyce and Wills; however, as our SOR states, we probably won’t raise 
that issue to IT, Wills said. That doesn’t mean we have consensus, it just means we aren’t going 
to elevate the issue.  
 
 Any other thoughts on the Dworshak operation? Silverberg said. It is Idaho’s hope that 
the operation laid out in our SOR will not result in a significant change in the temperature regime 
in the Lower Snake, compared to the Oregon/USFWS SOR, said Pettit. Shane Scott said that, in 
WDFW’s opinion, the operation should continue as planned, targeting an August 31 elevation at 
Dworshak of 1535 feet, with weekly TMT check-ins. Boyce reminded the group that flow is as 
important as temperature at this time of year; the cooling effects will be better at 14 Kcfs than 
they will at 12 Kcfs or 10 Kcfs. True, said Scott, but then we’ll be killing fish in September. 
 
 The Corps is OK with reducing Dworshak outflow to 12 Kcfs at this time, and to target 
elevation 1535 feet at Dworshak by August 31, with the caveat that, as Shane says, we ought to 
continue to check in on this issue weekly, Turner said. The Corps does have some concern that 
we will not meet the summer BiOp flow objectives at Lower Granite and McNary, and the 
Idaho/Nez Perce operation will move additional water out of the summer period, Turner said; 
however, given the information NOAA Fisheries has recently put on the table regarding the 
benefits of continued cool-water releases on passage and survival during the late summer and 
fall, we’re willing to implement the requested operation.  
 
 Day said Reclamation is willing to implement the Idaho/Nez Perce operation as long as 
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NOAA Fisheries supports it; he added, however, that he doesn’t understand why Idaho 
Power/Hells Canyon complex operations have not been a part of this discussion. If past 
operations are any indication of Idaho Power’s likely strategy during the next few weeks, he 
said, you can expect a significant increase in the amount of warm water heading down the 
system from Brownlee. Bettin replied that, because Idaho Power generally chooses not to 
participate in the Regional Forum process, there is little the TMT can do to influence Hells 
Canyon operations.  
 
 Bettin said BPA is willing to support the requested operation, but would prefer to see 
Dworshak outflow reduced to full powerhouse capacity, with no further spill at that project, as 
soon as possible. 
 
 Our planned operation, then is to maintain the current Dworshak operation until 6 p.m. 
tomorrow, July 24, at which point we will reduce Dworshak outflow to 12 Kcfs, Turner said. We 
will maintain that rate of discharge at least until next week’s TMT meeting. We also understand 
that we’re starting down a path that will end with an August 31 elevation of 1535 feet at 
Dworshak, Turner said. In response to a question from Kathy Hlebechuk, Wills said his 
understanding is that Dworshak National Fish Hatchery is reporting no unusual problems with 
fish growth due to the Dworshak operation at this time. 
 
 Dave Statler noted that, on the positive side, it appears that the gods have been smiling, in 
that, by implementing the Idaho/Nez Perce operation in 2003, it has been possible to maintain an 
acceptable temperature range at Lower Granite despite very hot weather in the Lewiston area.  
 
5. Summer Spill at the Lower Columbia Projects.  
 
 This topic was not discussed at today’s meeting.  
 
6. Next TMT Meeting Date.  
 
 The next face-to-face meeting of the Technical Management Team was set for 
Wednesday, July 30. Meeting summary prepared by Jeff Kuechle, BPA contractor.   
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